
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF
THE CITY OF LUFKIN, TEXAS, HELD ON THE
1ST DAY OF OCTOBER, 1996 AT 5:00 P. M

.

On the 1st day of October, 1996 the City Council of the City of Lufkin, Texas,
convenedin a regular meeting in the Council Chambersof City Hall with the
following membersthereof,to wit:

Louis A. Bronaugh
Don Boyd
Percy Simond
Betty Jones
JackGorden,Jr.
Tucker Weems
C. G. Maclin
Darryl Mayfield
StephenAbraham
Bob Flournoy
Atha Stokes
Keith Wright

Mayor
Mayor pro tem
Councilmember,Ward No. 1
Councilmember,Ward No. 3
Councilmember,Ward No. 5
Councilmember,Ward No. 6
City Manager
Asst. City Manager/Finance
Director of Planning
City Attorney
City Secretary
City Engineer

beingpresent,and

Bob Bowman Councilmember,Ward No. 4

ing absentwhen the following businesswastransacted.

1. Meeting was openedwith prayer by
Church.

Andy Stem,Youth Pastor,First Christian

2. Mayor Bronaugh welcomedvisitors present.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Motion was madeby Councilmember Don Boyd and secondedby Councilmember
Betty Jones that the minutesof the Called Meetingof September13, 1996 and the
RegularMeeting of September17, 1996 be approvedas presented. A unanimous
affirmative vote wasrecorded.

4. PUBLIC HEARING - ANNEXATION - UNITED PENTECOSTAL CHURCH - U S
HIGHWAY 59 AND FM 819

Mayor Bronaugh openedPublic Hearing to consider requestof Danny Russo of
United PentecostalChurch to annextwo acresof land approximately29.3895 acres
adjacentto the campgroundand generallylocated at the southwestcorner of U S
Highway59 andFM 819.

Therewasno oppositionto the request.

City ManagerMacun statedthat staff hasvisited with Mr. Russoabout a deedfor
dedicationof right-of-way for FM 819. City ManagerMaclin statedthat the Texas
Departmentof Transportationhasindicatedthat they will be expandingthe Farm-
to-MarketRoad and staff hasvisited with Mr. Russoabout the needof cooperative
grantingof the easementfor the wideningof the street. City ManagerMacunstated
that otherwisethe City would be facedwith the potential of having to purchasethat
property that will now be the responsibility of the County since it is not in the City
limits and Mr. Russohasindicated his willing to take this matterto his Board in
Novemberand canbe completedprior to the City having the secondreadingof the
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annexationOrdinance.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat he wantedto makeCouncil awarethat staff had
requestedMr. Russoto takethis back to his Board to avoid the City havinga burden
of purchaseof right-of-way for the State,which is the City’s requirement, througha
contribution of that easement.

In responseto questionby Mayor Bronaugh,City Manager Macun stated that he
would have to checkthe TxDOT Maps for the acreageinvolved, but it is not a large
amount.

Mayor BronaughclosedPublicHearing.

5. ORDINANCE - APPROVED - SECOND READING - SPECIAL USE PERMIT

-

WHITE HOUSE DRIVE - AT&T WIRELESS COMMUNICATIONS - BOB
STEINWEG

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat the next item for considerationwasSecondReadingof
an Ordinance to grant a SpecialUsePermit in a “RS” ResidentialSmall District on
approximately30.823acresof land locatedat 1310White HouseDrive asrequestedby
Bob Steinwegof AT&T WirelessCommunications.

Motion was madeby CouncilmemberDon Boyd and secondedby Councilmember
Tucker Weems that Special Use Permit in a “RS” Residential Small District on
approximately30.823acresof land locatedat 1310 White HouseDrive asrequestedby
Bob Steinwegof AT&T Wireless Communicationsbe approved on Second and
Final Readingaspresented. A unanimousaffirmative votewasrecorded.

6. PUBLIC WORKS FACILITY PLAN - DISCUSSED

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat the next item wasfurther considerationof the Public
Works Facility Plan.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat sincethe retreata yearago,staff and Council have
been discussingthe needin moving forward in the constructionof a new Public
Works facility and in a plan for the developmentof that facility in this immediate
past year’s budget, which ended yesterday,there were funds allocated for the
purchaseof theproperty. Purchaseof that propertywasfinalized during fiscal year
1995-’96. City ManagerMaclin statedthat Council had requestedstaff to further
review the previousestimatesprovidedby an architect/engineerto seewhat items
and what elementsof the constructionproject could be donein houseby using City-
force accountsfor things suchas site preparation,utility installation and parking
lots. City ManagerMaclin statedthat in the processof thesediscussionsstaff had a
coupleof areasthat they wantedto seekCouncil’s input and consensusof opinion
on. The first item is in the original plans that weremadea year and half ago staff
had looked at moving the Solid WasteDepartmentfrom its current leasedfacility
on the WestLoop to the new Public Works location. City ManagerMaclin that after
further review staff would like to recommendCouncil’s considerationthat that
facility be locatedadjacentto the Recycling facility off of FM 819. City Manager
Maclin statedthat the City doeshave an option from the Industrial Foundation for
five additional acres of propertyat that location. City ManagerMaclin statedthat,
in his opinion, it makesa lot of sensethat thesetwo facilities be locatedsideby side
(1) becausethey have the samesuperintendentthat overseesboth departments,and
(2) they havemutual useof equipment(the sameequipmentthat picks up garbage
on Mondayand Tuesdaypicks up recyclingon ThursdayandFriday). City Manager
Maclin statedthat it seemsto be a logical conclusionthat the Solid Wastefacility and
the Recycling facility be located side by side to gain some economiesof scalein
managementfrom one location.

City Manager Maclin statedthat in the spacethat would be vacatedby the Solid
Waste facility, staff would like Council’s considerationto relocatethe City’s Fleet
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Maintenancefacility (garage)off of Hill Streetto this locationalso. City Manager
Maclin statedthat the reasonbeing for that is they are the entity that doesthe
routine service and repairwork on all the backhoes,dump trucks, pickups, front
end loaders,the equipmentthat is usedby Water and Sewer,Streets,and Parksand
Recreation. City ManagerMaclin statedthat in the future, when all threeof these
other departmentsare locatedat the Public Works facility time, moneyand energy
would be savedby havingthe garagefacility therealso. City ManagerMaclin stated
that currerntly thesedepartmentsarehaving to drive from their location on Martin
Luther King over to Hill Streetto receiveroutine service,maintenanceor repair.
City ManagerMaclin statedthat if they were already locatedon site that would
improve efficiencies and save some time and effort by having them all at one
location,which would then give staff the opportunity to considerafter relocationof
the fleet maintenancefacility, the utilization of that propertyoff of Hill Street,either
to sell it and use the proceedstowards the project or reserveit for future park
growth for Morris FrankPark, headingbackeastward. City ManagerMaclin stated
that this could be anotherdecisionthat could be part of the ParksMaster Plan this
spring in terms of whetheror not there is a need for utilization of that property
from a parksstandpoint.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat basicallystaff is looking to Council today for some
consensusof opinion on what theythink aboutthesechangesin the basicplan.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat at this time he would askAsst. City ManagerDarryl
Mayfield to review the sheetsthat were included in the Council packet relating to
the costestimatesand savingsor the reductionsin costestimatesby utilization of
City force account,and on the table is an additional sheetthat gives costestimates
for relocating the Solid Waste Department from its current leasefacility to the
RecyclingCenterlocationoff of FM 819.

Mr. Mayfield statedthat staffhadreceiveda requestto go backand look at the things
that could be accomplishedby City force account. Mr. Mayfield statedthat on the
pageafter the formal letter to Council is a breakdownof PhaseI for waterand sewer
utilities relocation to the Public Works facility. Mr. Mayfield statedthat the
engineerand architecthavepulled out somematerial costs and thenshownthat the
installation for site clearing,site utilities, fencing,parking, street,and site lighting
will be performedby the City. Therewill still be the material costsfor theseitems.
Mr. Mayfield statedthat in the foregoing memo staff identifed savingsthat will
amountto $317,900if City forcesareusedfor theinstallation. Mr. Mayfield stated
that the facilities underthe storageshedsand office warehouseand washracks,has
not changedbasedupon x-numberof dollars per squarefoot. Mr. Mayfield stated
that the storageshedsweredownat $22 persquarefoot. Mr. Mayfield statedthat in
the original informationthe office andwarehousesquarefootagewas a bit higher,at
about $30 per squarefoot. Mr. Mayfield statedthat under PhaseII of the Street
Departmentarea the materialsfor fencingandparking, the City would be doing the
installation at a savingsof $21,000. Mr. Mayfield statedthat if Council choosesfor
staff to go aheadand authorizethe moving of Fleet Maintenanceto the Public
Works facility in place of Solid Waste there would be an additional savingsof
$42,800. Mr. Mayfield statedthat that would appearunder PhaseIII - Fleet
Maintenance,where the City would be doing someof the fencing and someof the
parking, but doesnot addresssite clearing,which would be done under PhaseI.
Mr. Mayfield statedthat Parksand LeisureServiceswould relocateto this facility at
a savings of $31,300, with the City purchasingmaterials to do the fencing and
parking. Mr. Mayfield statedthat staff is suggestingthat Solid Wastebe relocatedto
the Recycling Center and a copy of the architects/engineerestimateshave been
provided. Mr. Mayfield statedthat relocatingto Recycling is about$100,000less
than putting Solid Wasteinto the new Public Works facility. Mr. Mayfield stated
that the estimateasshown is $791,500,and the former estimatefor Solid Wasteto
relocateto the Public Works facility is $834,500. Mr. Mayfield statedthat the total
project if undertakenin theseseveralphaseswould amountto about $3,396,500if it
was all looked at as onecompletepackage. Mr. Mayfield statedthat the engineers
havesuggestedthat the project be done in phases. Mr. Mayfield statedthat as Mr.

10/01/96 3



Maclin hasstated,staff is looking to Council for guidancein termsof financing. Mr.
Mayfield stated that several different types of financing are open, as well as
addressing some of the City forces work through the Decision Packageprocess
during nextyear’sbudget.

In responseto questionby CouncilmemberGorden,City ManagerMaclin statedthat
the land wasbought last year, but funds for the Public Works facility werenot
allocated in this year’sbudgetbecausethis project did not rank high enoughas a
DecisionPackage. City ManagerMaclin statedthat Mr. Simondhad requestedthat
this item be on the agendafor discussion,and staff wantedto bring to Council the
two suggestionsfor Solid Wasteand the garage,so that our plan,whenCouncil was
readyto pursueit would befinalized.

In responseto questionby CouncilmemberGorden,City ManagerMaclin statedthat
the City only has accessto five additional acres at the Recycling Center.
Councilmember Gorden stated that it does make sensethat the Solid Waste
Departmentand the RecyclingCenterbe groupedtogether. City ManagerMaclin
statedthat staff might needto visit with the Industrial FoundationBoard to see if
morespaceis available.

In responseto questionby CouncilmemberWeemsasto wherethe $413,000worth
of labor would comefrom, City ManagerMaclin statedthat City employeeswould be
usedin the time that they would be using for otherprojects. City ManagerMaclin
statedthat staff would try to find ways to minimize the impact to other ongoing
projects. City Manager Maclin statedthat it was significant for Council to
understandthat someprojects during the courseof the fiscal year would not get
doneif the time wasspentdoing this project.

CouncilmemberJonesstatedthat the Council had agreedthat the priority this year
would be the parks and Parks Master Plan, and she would have a problem in
shifting from that. CouncilmemberJonesstatedthat shedid not have a problem
with the Public Works facility beingdonein phasesbut did not want to deviatefrom
plansthat havealreadybeenmade.

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat he would like to seestaff put togethersomedrawings
for Council. City ManagerMaclin presenteda drawingof theoriginal plan.

In responseto questionby Mayor Bronaugh,City ManagerMaclin statedthat if the
remainingfive acresat the Industrial Foundationpropertywasutilized for the Solid
WasteDepartmentit would reducethe sizeof the compostingarea.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat in the current agreementthe City hasin writing
with the Industrial Foundationwhenthe Industrial Parkwasdeveloped,all the City
hadoption to wasthe first five acres.

In responseto questionby CouncilmemberSimond,City ManagerMaclin statedthat
the leaseagreementfor the current Solid Wastebuilding will expire in 1997, with
an option for renewalfor additional yearsat a higher price. City ManagerMaclin
statedthat anticipated leasefor additional years will run approximately $5,800-
$6,000.

In responseto questionby CouncilmemberSimond, Mr. Mayfield statedthat in
earlier discussionswith the City’s financial advisor,the City could look at sometype
of bonds(waterandsewer)to basicallydo thewaterutilities portion, or could look at
a combinationof water and sewerand tax. Mr. Mayfield statedthat the financial
advisorsuggestedthat staff might want to structurethe financing so that it is not
carried asa tax burden. Mr. Mayfield statedthat also thereis considerationfor the
City’s installation work donethrough a Decision Packagethat would be presented
by theCity Engineerduring nextyear’sbudgetprocess.

CouncilmemberSimond statedthat the Council is “mastersof procrastination” in
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putting things off. CouncilmemberSimondstatedthat if the City hadnot received
the $600,000 EDA grant for the WebberStreetproject we would havehad to pay that
amount. CouncilmemberSimondstatedthat it hadbeensaid that evenif the City
did not receivethe grant the project would go forward anyway. Councilmember
Simondstatedthat he thought it wasstrangethat no oneobjectedto the fact that the
City would be building a streetand water lines for Pilgrim’s Pride. City Manager
Maclin statedthat thereare leasta dozenother businessesthat would benefit from
the streetand the City’s interest was in trying to createjobs. Mayor Bronaugh
statedthat the City had beenworking on the WebberStreetproject for eight years.
CouncilmemberSimond statedthat his point is that the City would be paying
$600,000 of the taxpayers money to build a street for Pilgrim’s Pride.
CouncilmemberSimond statedthat the bottom line is that WebberStreetwas built
for Pilgrim’s Pride and the City got a grant to do it. CouncilmemberSimondstated
that if the City had not receivedthe grant,we would havehad to pay it and no one
would havesaid a word. City ManagerMaclin statedthat staff had discussedthe
EDA grant asa possibility and wasoptimistic of our chancesof getting the grant,
andnow it hasbecomea reality.

Mayor Bronaugh statedthat no decision was being sought at this time. City
ManagerMaclin statedthat therearedifferentways in spreadingout the costs,either
spreadingit out throughusing generalfund revenues,or waterand sewerrevenues
or solid wasterevenuesor spreadingit out throughthe useof combinationbonds.
City ManagerMaclin statedthat as Mr. Mayfield statedearlier, we would be well
within legal opportunity to usea combinationof a small tax increase,a small water
andsewer increase,and a small garbageincreaseto help amortizethebondsto build
the facility. City ManagerMaclinstatedthat this is a uniquesituationthat the City
could issue a combination of tax and revenuebonds, a combination that would
spreadthe burdenover threefundsandnot haveit takenfrom one fund.

CouncilmemberWeemsstatedthat this is a good project, and it shouldutilize and
savethe City money,it makesgood senseto haveit all together. Councilmember
Weemsstatedthat Council needssomethingto look at asto how this project will be
financed,our optionsalong that line, and to makesurethat we arenot taking from
someotherproject that hasalreadybeenapproved. CouncilmemberWeemsstated
that if the City Managerandhis staff would comebackto Council with theseitems it
would be a lot more favorable as to how it will be financed. Councilmember
Weemsstatedthat with the termination of the leaseof the Solid Wastedepartment
coming up in 1997, the quicker the project starts the better, but Council needsto
look at the financing.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat staff wasnot seekingapprovalon this projecttoday
or for staff to give final answerson the project, but was giving Council an update
and bringing togetherthesetwo ideasthat were a deviationfrom the original plan.

In responseto questionby CouncilmemberBoyd, City ManagerMaclin statedthat
the City owns approximately30 acresat the facility on Martin Luther King Dr. City
ManagerMaclin statedthat selling this propertywould be one of the options asfar
asselling someof the existingsitesto gaincashto apply to this site.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat staff would bring this back to Council in aboutthree
months.

7. ORDINANCE - APPROVED - FIRST READING - ZONE CHANGE

-

RESIDENTIAL SMALL SINGLE FAMILY TO LOCAL BUSINESS - KURTH
AVENUE - ANNIE JEWEL ROYLE

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat the next item for considerationwas requestof Annie
Jewel Royle to changethe zoning from “RS” Residential Small Single Family to
“LB” Local Businesson approximatelya 0.943 acretract of land locatedat 307 Kurth
Avenue.
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JaniceAnn Rowe waspresentto representthe requestof her mother,Annie Jewel
Royle.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat includedin the Council packet is a memorandum
from the Planning Departmentand the recommendationfrom the Planning &
Zoning Commissionby unanimousvote to approvethis zonechangerequest.

Therewasno oppositionpresent.

Motion wasmadeby CouncilmemberDon Boyd and secondedby Councilmember
TuckerWeems that Ordinanceto changethe zoning from “RS” ResidentialSmall
Single Family to “LB” Local Businesson approximatelya 0.943 acretract of land
locatedat 307 Kurth Avenueasrequestedby Annie JewelRoylebe approvedon First
Readingaspresented. A unanimousaffirmative vote wasrecorded.

8. ORDINANCE - APPROVED - FIRST READING - ZONE CHANGE

-

RESIDENTIAL LARGE SINGLE FAMILY TO NEIGHBORHOOD RETAIL

-

PERSHING AVENUE - ROBERT TAYLOR

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat the next item for considerationwas requestof Robert
Taylor to changethe zoning from “RL” Residential Large Single Family to “NR”
NeighborhoodRetail on approximately a 0.17 acre tract of land located at 1103
Pershing Avenue.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat included in the Council packet is a memorandum
from the PlanningDepartmentthat gives an explanationof this request. City
ManagerMaclin statedthat this requestcameto P&Z, andthe Council sentit backto
them for further review of the ComprehensivePlan. City ManagerMaclin stated
that the P&Z Commissionrecommendsthat the ComprehensivePlan be amended
as shown in the packet and the request for the zone changebe approved as
requested.

Therewasno oppositionpresent.

Don Duranwaspresentto representMr. Taylor.

Councilmember Jones stated that after reading the minutes of the P&Z
Commissionmeetingshehad questionsabout the parking. Mr. Duren statedthat
there are some guidelines that the applicanthas to adhereto. Mr. Abraham,
Director of Planning, statedthat when the applicantcomes to get their building
permit the building departmentchecksto see that the applicant has the proper
amountof parking as requiredby the City’s ZoningOrdinance;this is takencareof
at the time of the site plan approval. In responseto questionby Councilmember
Jones,Mr. Abrahamstatedthat this is off-streetparking and it requiresone spacefor
every200 squarefeetof area.

Motion was madeby CouncilmemberBetty Jonesand secondedby Councilmember
Don Boyd that the Ordinanceto changethe zoning from “RL” ResidentialLarge
Single Family to “NR” NeighborhoodRetail on approximatelya 0.17 acre tract of
land locatedat 1103 PershingAvenue asrequestedby RobertTaylor be approvedon
First Readingaspresented. A unanimousaffirmative votewasrecorded.

9. HABITAT FOR HUMANITY REOUEST - APPROVED - EXEMPTION OF
BUILDING FEES

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat the next item for considerationwas requestof Habitat
of Humanity for exemptionof building fees. Mayor Bronaughstatedthat Attorney
JohnStover had written a letter to the Mayor’s office requestingthis exemption.

Mr. Stover statedthat some time early last year a group got together and started
working again to get a Habitat for Humanity affiliate in Angelina County; last
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Septemberthe group incorporated a non-profit corporationHabitat for Humanity of
Angelina County, Inc.; Juneof this year the group received official status from
Habitat International in Georgiato be a fully authorizedand empoweredHabitat
affiliate. Mr. Stover statedthat in July the groupselectedtheir first family, Viola
Wiggins and her two children. Mr. Stover statedthat the groundbreaking had
takenplacein August.

Mr. Stover statedthat somemonthsago the City applied to the TexasDepartmentof
Housing and Community Affairs for a programthey have for homeownerdown
paymentassistancein the amount of $5,000per hometo assist in the purchaseof
low income housing. Mr. Stoverstatedthat Habitat was included in that request
and the City hasnow obtained$25,000at $5,000a piecefor five housesto be usedby
the qualified homepurchasers. Mr. Stover statedthat Habitatdoesnot give houses
away, it sells them to the homeowners. Mr. Stover statedthat locally the grouphas
beenable to raise a lot of funds and have gotten very strong support from the
building communitywith time, materialsand money. Mr. Stover statedthat when
they cameto the City to get their building permits, they were told that more money
wasneededfor the permits. Mr. Stoverstatedthat he is presentto requestthat the
Council waive those permit fees. Mr. Stover statedthat it seemssomewhat
ironic to take moneythat the City gave them, and then turn around and have to
give someof it back to the City. Mr. Stoverstatedthat after talking about these
$700,000-$800,000projectsthis projectmight not be a big issue. Mr. Stoverstated
that he doesnot know exactlyhow much therequestof thefeesarebut thesewertap
fee, the water tap fee and the building permit fee is $480. Mr. Stover statedthat
Habitat washolding their hand out askingCouncil to waive thesefees. Mr. Stover
statedthat he anticipatesthat as soonas the houseis finished they areworking on
now, they will start a housein Diboll, but will be back to build anotherhousein
Lufkin nextyear. Mr. Stoverstatedthat theyarenot looking at building dozensof
houseat one timebecauseit is just not practical.

In responseto questionby Mayor Bronaugh,Mr. Stover statedthat he did know
whetherothercities acrossthe nation waived their fees but he did know that there
wasa lot of differencebetweendealingwith the City of Lufkin and dealing with
the City of Austin. Mr. Stover statedthat in a lot of placesHabitat is building
thereareno suchfeesto beginwith.

CouncilmemberSimondstatedthat in Forsyth,Georgiathereareno fees.

CouncilmemberSimond stated that the Habitat for Humanity Program and the
HospiceProgramwere two of thebestprogramsaroundin his opinion that any City
could have. CouncilmemberSimondstatedthat he hopedthat the Council would
waive thesefees.

CouncilmemberGordenstatedthat Mr. Stoverhasa good point sayingthat the City
hasgiven moneyto this andnow they arebeingaskedto give someof it back to us
throughthesefees,and he wantedCouncil to considerwhat they will be doing (by
waiving the fees). CouncilmemberGordenstatedthat the City is very fortunate to
have a programlike this available to the citizens,but from an on-going program
therewill be other groupsmaking requestssuchas this, and he would assumeby
sayingthat we will do this for Habitat, we will do it for other groupsthat are trying
to do affordable housing. CouncilmemberGorden stated that, in his opinion,
Council would havea hard time sayingthat theywould not do this for anybodyelse,
so whatever that meansto Council, it needsto be discussed. Councilmember
Gordenstatedthat the City paid $12,500out-of-pocketexpenseas a match for the
grant, and they (the City) have been very supportive up to this point.
CouncilmemberGordenstatedthat Council probablyshouldapprovethe waiving of
thesefees,but he wantedeveryoneto know what the City hasalreadydone for the
program.

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat othergroupshavecomebefore Council with proposals
for “affordable housing”,but they werefor profit.
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Mr. Stover stated that this requestcan be fully distinguished from any future
applicant.

In responseto questionby Mayor Bronaugh as to whether or not the City has
chargedfees for other programs,Mr. Mayfield statedthat what Mr. Williams has
done over the last numberof yearshasbeento work on rehabhousingthrough the
HOME Programwhich the Council approvedallowing them to passa Resolution
and not chargethosefees. Mr. Mayfield statedthat on any remodelingdoneon a
rehabhousetherearebuilding fees and not necessarilywater and sewer tap fees,
thoseare only chargedfor a new houseor building currently not on the system.
Mr. Mayfield statedthat Mr. Stoveris sayingthat they aregoing to build a building
not on the City’s systemwhich will requirepermit tap feesfor water andsewer,and
the building permit fee. Keith Wright, City Engineer,statedthat the only thing
that would concernhim is that as long as water and sewerare there,that is not a
significant cost,but if the City runs into situationswherehousesarebeingapproved
wherewater and sewerhave to be extendedto that point, the City could incur some
significant costs. In responseto questionby Mayor Bronaugh,Mr. Wright stated
that normally the service is run up to the applicant’s property line, but some
propertywidths asfar aswhere the sewerline is to go is greaterthanothers,a few
hundredfeetpossibly. Mayor Bronaughstatedthat from the tap to the housewill
be the responsibilityof Habitat.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat PineywoodsR C & D havebeenawardeda grant to
build ten homesin Lufkin andten in Nacogdoches,and the grant they receivedwas
for downpaymentassistanceaswell asinterim financing assistance. City Manager
Maclin statedthat he would assumethat theywould seekanything they could do to
cut costs.

In responseto question by Councilmember Gorden, Mr. Stover stated that
PineywoodsR C & D gave Habitat the lot they arebuilding on, and they haveother
lots thatHabitat hopesto receiveaswell.

CouncilmemberSimond statedthat $480, in his opinion, is an insignificant amount
of money and it astoundshim that Council hastakenthis much time to consider
$480. Mayor Bronaughstatedthat thereis the possibility that this samerequest
will come to Council again and it neededto be discussed. CouncilmemberBoyd
stated that Council could take each case on its own merit. Councilmember
Simond statedthat the City is making $475 profit on the fees becauseit probably
doesn’ttakemore than$5 to give out the permits. CouncilmemberGordenstated
that he did not want to leave the impressionthat he was againstthis request,but
that, in his opinion, it should be thoroughly discussedconsideringthat therecould
be ramificationsthat could comefrom it.

Motion was madeby CouncilmemberDon Boyd and secondedby Councilmember
PercySimond that the requestof Habitat for Humanity for exemptionof building
fees($480) be approvedasrequested. A unanimousaffirmative vote wasrecorded.

Mr. Stover introducedHabitat for Humanity’sExecutiveDirector, SusanBaggely.

Mr. Stoverstatedthat hewould also like to makea personalcomment. Mr. Stover
statedthat someof the Council know him personallyand know that he hasworked
with governmentalagenciesall over the state,and he wantedCouncil to know that
the City of Lufkin hasoneof the bestprofessionalstaffs that he hasever dealtwith
anywherein the State of Texas.

Mr. Stover stated that workers will be at the site of this Habitat houseevery
Saturday,and no skill levels arerequired. Mr. Stoverinvited Council to comeout
andwork, or simply to comeout andlook at theprogressof theproject.
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10. EMPLOYEE HANDBOOK REVISIONS - APPROVED

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat the next item for considerationwas revisions to the
City of Lufkin EmployeeHandbook.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat the book that wasattachedto Council’s packethas
a cover letter from the Director of Personnel,Mr. Little, and gives an overview of
the changesthat were made. City Manager Maclin statedthat throughout the
courseof the yearstaff receivesquestionsor interpretationsand constantlylooks for
ways to makethe employeehandbookbe moreeffective and meetthe needsof the
City employeesand the needsof the citizens. City ManagerMaclin statedthat, as
mentioned in his Council newsletterhe sent yesterday,he would respectively
requestthat Council not considerSection6.4 on page18, the Adoption Leave Policy.
City ManagerMaclin statedthat draft copiesof the handbookwere distributed to
employeeslast week and the only issue that hascomeout of that is somequestions
and concernsrelating to the adoption policy and he would requestthat Council
allow him to bring this policy back to Council in about a month for further
discussion.

Mr. Little statedthat the EmployeesHandbookwas last published in its entiry in
1991 and since that time therehavebeenseveralcorrectionsand additions through
policy changes. Mr. Little statedthat he had incorporatedinto the handbookevery
time there is a conflict betweenCivil ServiceLaw and the Employee Handbook.
Mr. Little statedthat what he hastried to do more thananythingelseis to makethe
handbookmore clear for the employees.

In responseto question by Councilmember Boyd concerning Re-employment,
SectionB, Mr. Little statedthat the practiceof thepolicy aboutemployeesnot being
eligible for employmentfor oneyear after they leave voluntarily hasbeenin force
for manyyears. Mr. Little statedthat oneof the reasonsfor this policy is that there
havebeena largenumberof peoplewho were leaving,stayinggone for a week and
comingback. Mr. Little statedthat one individual had left andbeenreinstatedfive
different times, and the amountof time and cost it takesto replacethe employeeis
not costeffective. Mr. Little statedthat the policy now is, prior to an employee
leaving the City employment,they are counseledaboutthe policy and the effect it
will have on their re-employment. Mr. Little statedthat in someinstancesit has
beenpossibleto convincepeoplethat they aremaking a rashdecisionaboutleaving
and they decide to stay. CouncilmemberBoyd statedthat there are exceptionsto
every situation, and in his opinion, the City will be penalizingsomeonewho is
trying to improve their situations. Mayor Bronaughstatedthat this policy was
passedin 1986. CouncilmemberBoyd statedthat he had neverseenit beforein the
handbook,andwantedto know why it wasbeingpointed out this time, if it hasbeen
going on before. CouncilmemberBoyd statedthat he knew of peoplewho had
been hired and fired two or three times and still were able to come back.
CouncilmemberBoyd statedthat this Policy mayhavebeenin effectbut the City has
not been going by it. Mr. Little statedthat there is documentationin his
departmentthat this hasbeena practiceby the City since 1986. Mr. Little statedthat
since he has been employed by the City he has followed this policy.
CouncilmemberBoyd disagreed.

CouncilmemberBoyd statedthat on page10 of the handbook(Termination Notices),
it says“employment voluntar y termination and resignationmust be receivedby
employerat least two weeksprior to the last day of work in casethereis no two
weeks notice, it will result in an employeesdisqualification for any payment or
accruedbut unusedrecognized,qualified benefits.” CouncilmemberBoyd stated
that, in his opinion, in someunmitigatedcircumstancesyou cannotalwaysgive two
weeksnotice, and askedif Mr. Little was taking that into consideration. Mr. Little
statedthat the handbookincludesa statementthroughoutthe book sayingthat these
are “guidelines,and aresubjectto change,andsubjectto interpretation.” Mr. Little
statedthat the problemwithin the City now is with peoplewalking in on Monday
and telling their supervisor,who hasthem scheduledto work, that this is their last
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day but will be back on Friday to pick up their paycheck. CouncilmemberBoyd
statedthat that might be true in someinstances,but not overall. Mr. Little stated
that thereis an exceptionto every rule.

Councilmember Simond stated that he was concerned with the Grievance
Procedurewhere it statesthat the City Managerhasthe last word on a person’s
appeal,and if he turns it down, its over. City ManagerMaclin statedthat he is the
last personto appealto within the City organization. CouncilmemberSimond
statedthat he believesthat Mr. Maclin will be fair, but it bothershim that if he was
a City employeein the trenchesand either Mr. Mayfield or Mr. Wright tells him
that he is fired andhe hasto appealto the City Managerwho hasthe final decision
over them. City ManagerMaclin statedthat the employeealso hasaccessto the
Grievance Committee, and he as City Manager has never overturned a
recommendation of the GrievanceCommitteein the history of this Policy. City
ManagerMaclin statedthat in the future if Lufkin has a different City Manager,
Council would haveultimate control over this partof the policy.

Councilmember Simond complimented Mr. Little regarding the Employee
Handbookandstatedthat he wasdoing a goodjob asPersonnelDirector.

Motion was made by Councilmember Jack Gorden, Jr. and seconded by
Councilmember Betty Jones that revisions to the City of Lufkin Employee
Handbookbe approvedas Policy, effective October1, 1996, with the exceptionof
Section 6.4 (Adoption Leave).

The following votewasrecorded:

Aye: CouncilmembersGorden,Jones,Weems,Simond andMayor Bronaugh
Nay: CouncilmemberBoyd

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat the motion passedwith five affirmative votes.

11. BID - APPROVED - RESURFACING TENNIS COURTS - KIWANIS PARK

-

COURTS-N-STUFF

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat the next item for considerationwasbids for resurfacing
the Kiwanis Tennis Courts.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat staff recommendationis to awardthe bid of Courts-
N-Stuff in the amountof $17,500.

In responseto questionby Mayor Bronaugh,City ManagerMaclin statedthat staff is
trying to lump the courtsat the end of one fiscal yearwith thebeginning of thenext
fiscal yearandput them togetherfor morevalueof economiesof scalethat way.

In responseto questionby CouncilmemberGorden,City ManagerMaclin statedthat
thereareeight tenniscourtsat Kiwanis.

In responseto questionby CouncilmemberJonesin regard to the funding, City
Manager Maclin statedthat at last meetingduring the agendaitem “Designated
FundBalanceDesignation“, therewas moneyallocatedin last year’s and this year’s
budgetsspecifically for this but did not havequite enoughto do the fifth court and
requestedCouncil to allocatesomefunds from the SpecialRecreationFund, which
is money that comesfrom the collection of fees, from participation in classes,and
money aboveand beyond the costof the instructors,etc. City ManagerMaclin
statedthat $6,000 will be takenout of last year’s budget and Council designated
$6,000 out of this year’s budgetand $5,500that was designatedout of the Special
RecreationFundat last meetingon September15th.

Motion wasmadeby CouncilmemberDon Boyd and secondedby Councilmember
JackGorden,Jr. that bid of Courts-N-Stuffin theamountof $17,500be approvedas

10/01/96 10



submitted. A unanimousaffirmative vote was recorded.

12. BID - APPROVED - INVESTMENT BOND PROCEEDS

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat the next item for considerationwasbid proposalsfor
investmentbond proceeds.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat typically this would be somethingthat would be
handledthrough the City’s Asset Manager,First Southwest,but this was a little
different and staff wanted to bring it to Council’s attention and seekCouncil’s
opinion and/or permissionto pursuethis. City ManagerMaclin statedthat this is
known as a Flex RepurchaseAgreement,and is a fully guaranteed,no risk, in fact,
the specifications require that the margin value of collateral be equal to and
maintained in a minimum of 103% of the outstandingbalanceof funds invested
and the interest thereon. City ManagerMaclin statedthat there is no risk to the
City, and may even be less risk thanTexPool,which is only guaranteedat 99.5%.
City Manager Maclin statedthat this would provide for investmentof the City’s
bond proceedsthat we took delivery on lastweek for streetbondsfor MLK, Pauland
Tulane Streets. City Manager Maclin stated that this would give the City an
investmentinstrumentto guaranteea fixed rate of return on the life of thosefunds,
and therewould be a draw schedulewhereeachmonth asthe contractorsubmitted
their draw for constructioncosts,this could be pulled out of the bond proceedsand
the remainingprincipal would continue to collect interestat the amountprovided
by the bidders. City ManagerMaclin statedthat staff would be openingthis bid
tomorrow morning, andwhat he is seekingfrom Council today is authorizationfor
staff to proceedwith the bestbid if it is in the bestinterest of the City, if the rate
comesin at a ratestaff feels like would be attractiveto guaranteeand lock in interest
ratefor thelife of the investmentbonds. City ManagerMaclin statedthat hewould
be contactingthe threemembersof the investmentcommitteeto makethem aware
of what the bid wasand to seektheir input and consensusof opinion before this is
finalized.

City ManagerMaclin statedstaff performeda testbid on this lastweek and thebids
camein at 5.44 andanothertestbid today,which camein at 5.46.

CouncilmemberGordenstatedthat the City’s current investmentpolicy allows the
useof this agreement,althoughin his opinion, thereare somepros and cons to it.
City Manager Maclin stated that the City has the right to reject all bids.
CouncilmemberGordenstatedthat on the plus sideof the ledgerit doesguaranteea
greaterreturn on the bond funds for the period of time during constructionfor the
unusedportion of that money. CouncilmemberGordenstatedthat one of the
questionshe had was,if interestratesaregoingup, why would staff lock theCouncil
in like this, becausea lot of people are saying that interest ratesare going up.
CouncilmemberGordenstatedthat he personallydoesnot think that it is Council’s
placeto necessarilyprognosticatewhat the interest ratesaregoing to do with City
funds when there is a chancethey could down also and that meansthat the City
would be paying the statedrate of the interest on the bond moneybut not have
funds investedto cover someother things.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat this gives the City the flexibility, even thoughwe
haveestablishedan anticipateddraw schedulefor constructionon Paul,Tulane and
MLK if the contractorgoesfasterand weneedto makethedrawsquicker,we could
do that without any penalty,otherwiseif the contractorgetsbad weatherand slows
thejob down the City is still guaranteedwith the lockedinterestrate.

Motion was made by Councilmember Percy Simond and seconded by
Councilmember Don Boyd authorizingstaff to proceedwith bids on the Repurchase
Agreement predicatedon what the rateis whenthe bids areopenedand that it is in
the bestinterestof the City. A unanimousaffirmative vote wasrecorded.

CouncilmemberWeems statedthat he wanted to makesure that this Repurchase

10/01/96 11



Agreementmeetsthe needsof the City’s InvestmentPortfolio.

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat he would like to makeone commentbefore Council
recessedinto ExecutiveSession. Mayor Bronaughstatedthat in the FYI sectionof
the Council packet is a letter from the Texas Department of Housing and
Community Affairs stating that they were pleasedto have been involved in a
successfulprogramof the programmaticclose-outreview and wished to commend
the City of Lufkin on their professionalismdisplayedin the administrationof this
program. (TheUrgentNeedsGrant).

13. EXECUTIVE SESSION

Mayor BronaughrecessedRegular Sessionat 6:20 p.m. to enter into Executive
Session. RegularSessionwas reconvenedat 7:11 p.m., and Mayor Bronaugh
statedthat attorney/clientmatters,real estatematters,dilapidatedhousesand the
demolitionof dilapidatedhouses were discussed.

City Attorney Flournoy recommendedthat the following dilapidated housesbe
demolished:

1. 420 LubbockStreet
2. 721 North Avenue
3. 2104Atkinson
4. Wilson Streetleft of 1407
5. 1801-1803SouthFirst
6. 430Fargo
7. 945 Walker Quarters

Motion was made by Councilmember Percy Simond and seconded by
CouncilmemberJackGorden,Jr. that dilapidatedhousesrecommendedby the City
Attorney for demolition be approvedaspresented. A unanimousaffirmative vote
wasrecorded.

14. LETTER OF ENGAGEMENT - APPROVED - CITY ATTORNEY - BOB
FLOURNOY

City ManagerMaclin statedthat when the staff and Council reviewedgoing to an
engagementletter versusan hourly ratefor the City Attorney, it hadbeendiscussed
sincewe had no real referencepoint in determiningwhat the annualfees would be
that the Council would want to review this arrangementat the end of the first
quarterof the budget,which will be in January. City ManagerMaclin statedthat
the review will reveal at that time whetherwe arewithin budgeted allocationsor
not and Council could addressthat at that time. City Attorney Flournoy statedthat
he did not know how the new systemwould work, but we hadbeenunderthe other
systemfor so long it really did not take into considerationthe additional needs of
theCity andthis will give an ideaof whatwe needto do.

CouncilmemberJonesstatedthat shehad somequestionson clarification on how
thesechargeswill be madeandwhetheror not Council is comfortableon how these
things will be charged,andshewould also look at the agreementagainat the endof
the quarter.

Mayor Bronaughstatedthat this agreementwould becomeeffective as of today,
October1, 1996. CouncilmemberBoyd askedthat an itemizedstatementof expenses
be availableto Councilmembers.

Motion was made by Councilmember Percy Simond and seconded by
CouncilmemberJackGorden,Jr. that letter of engagementfrom the City Attorney be
acceptedwith the understandingthat it be re-consideredat the end of the first
quarter. A unanimousaffirmative vote wasrecorded.
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15. PARKS MASTER PLAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE - APPOINTEES APPROVED

Motion was made by Councilmember Jack Gorden, Jr. and seconded by
CouncilmemberDon Boyd that Pam Fletcher, John Giles, Trey Henderson,Sid
Medford, Hector Rojas, Lela Simmons,Peggylu Watkins, Tim Hale and Dennis
Robertsonbe appointed to the Parks Master Plan Advisory Committee. A
unanimousaffirmative vote was recorded.

16. APPOINTMENT - APPROVED - HVAC BOARD - TOM PAXSON

Motion was madeby CouncilmemberDon Boyd and secondedby Councilmember
Tucker Weems that Tom Paxson be reappointed to the HVAC Board. A
unanimousaffirmative vote wasrecorded.

17. COMMENTS

City ManagerMaclin remindedCouncilmembersthat therewill be a receptionon
Thursdaymorning at 10:00 a.m. honoring Keith Wright the City’s newly appointed
Engineer.

City ManagerMaclin statedthat First Friday’s luncheonwill be Charlie Wilson’s
farewell, and will be held at the Civic Center.

Mayor BronaughremindedCouncilmembersthat the Main StreetGalawill be this
Saturdaynight at 7:00 p.m.

18. Therebeingno further businessfor consideration,meetingadjournedat 7:25
p.m.

L uis A. Bronaugh- Mayo

AT

6~iUZL
Atha Stokes/ity Secretary
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